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manufacturing, pricing and account-
ing, management and organization, and 
subcontract and vendor management 
are normally reviewed in a should-cost 
review. 

(4) In acquisitions for which a pro-
gram should-cost review is conducted, 
a separate program should-cost review 
team report, prepared in accordance 
with agency procedures, is required. 
The contracting officer shall consider 
the findings and recommendations con-
tained in the program should-cost re-
view team report when negotiating the 
contract price. After completing the 
negotiation, the contracting officer 
shall provide the ACO a report of any 
identified uneconomical or inefficient 
practices, together with a report of 
correction or disposition agreements 
reached with the contractor. The con-
tracting officer shall establish a fol-
low-up plan to monitor the correction 
of the uneconomical or inefficient 
practices. 

(5) When a program should-cost re-
view is planned, the contracting officer 
should state this fact in the acquisition 
plan or acquisition plan updates (see 
subpart 7.1) and in the solicitation. 

(c) Overhead should-cost review. (1) An 
overhead should-cost review is used to 
evaluate indirect costs, such as fringe 
benefits, shipping and receiving, facili-
ties and equipment, depreciation, plant 
maintenance and security, taxes, and 
general and administrative activities. 

It is normally used to evaluate and 
negotiate an FPRA with the con-
tractor. When an overhead should-cost 
review is conducted, a separate audit 
report is required. 

(2) The following factors should be 
considered when selecting contractor 
sites for overhead should-cost reviews: 

(i) Dollar amount of Government 
business. 

(ii) Level of Government participa-
tion. 

(iii) Level of noncompetitive Govern-
ment contracts. 

(iv) Volume of proposal activity. 
(v) Major system or program. 
(vi) Corporate reorganizations, merg-

ers, acquisitions, or takeovers. 
(vii) Other conditions (e.g., changes 

in accounting systems, management, 
or business activity). 

(3) The objective of the overhead 
should-cost review is to evaluate sig-
nificant indirect cost elements in-
depth, and identify and recommend 
corrective actions regarding inefficient 
and uneconomical practices. If it is 
conducted in conjunction with a pro-
gram should-cost review, a separate 
overhead should-cost review report is 
not required. However, the findings and 
recommendations of the overhead 
should-cost team, or any separate over-
head should-cost review report, shall be 
provided to the ACO. The ACO should 
use this information to form the basis 
for the Government position in negoti-
ating an FPRA with the contractor. 
The ACO shall establish a follow-up 
plan to monitor the correction of the 
uneconomical or inefficient practices.

15.407–5 Estimating systems. 
(a) Using an acceptable estimating 

system for proposal preparation bene-
fits both the Government and the con-
tractor by increasing the accuracy and 
reliability of individual proposals. Cog-
nizant audit activities, when it is ap-
propriate to do so, shall establish and 
manage regular programs for reviewing 
selected contractors’ estimating sys-
tems or methods, in order to reduce the 
scope of reviews to be performed on in-
dividual proposals, expedite the nego-
tiation process, and increase the reli-
ability of proposals. The results of esti-
mating system reviews shall be docu-
mented in survey reports. 

(b) The auditor shall send a copy of 
the estimating system survey report 
and a copy of the official notice of cor-
rective action required to each con-
tracting office and contract adminis-
tration office having substantial busi-
ness with that contractor. Significant 
deficiencies not corrected by the con-
tractor shall be a consideration in sub-
sequent proposal analyses and negotia-
tions.

15.408 Solicitation provisions and con-
tract clauses. 

(a) Changes or Additions to Make-or-
Buy Program. The contracting officer 
shall insert the clause at 52.215–9, 
Changes or Additions to Make-or-Buy 
Program, in solicitations and contracts 
when it is contemplated that a make-
or- buy program will be incorporated in 
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